MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 2, 2003



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Colonel Charles H. Gibson
Lon K. Howell
John Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Sandra S. Glenn




Brindley B. Pieters

Kenneth W. Wright




STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Kevin Spolski, GC





Dick VanDerWeide, Seminole County BCC

Dave Logan, OSI

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON JULY 15, 2003, AUGUST 12, 2003 AND AUGUST 25, 2003 

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Minutes of the meetings held on July 15, 2003, August 12, 2003 and August 25, 2003.

Motion passed
3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

a) METROPLAN Orlando membership and board meeting highlights

b) Pan Am gift of B727-200 aircraft for ARFF training purposes

President Dale advised Pan Am had offered a B727-200 aircraft for ARFF training purposes.  The aircraft is fully configured minus engines, many cockpit instruments, and other valuable parts.  It has been de-fueled and hydraulic fluid has been drained.  The aircraft will be certified free of hazardous material.

Discussion regarding location of the aircraft to an isolated area.

President Dale requested consensus and authorization of up to $20,000 for relocation of the aircraft.  Estimated annual maintenance cost should be less than $2,000.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, authorizing acceptance of the aircraft and expenditure of up to a maximum of $20,000 for permanent relocation of the aircraft to an isolated area near the ARFF Station as recommended.

Motion passed.

c) SR-46 4-laning from Mellonville Avenue to SR-415
President Dale advised final confirmation from Secretary Mike Snyder (FDOT) had been received indicating that this project’s preliminary engineering phase is proposed to be in the FDOT tentative work program for FY 04/05.  He had received a letter from Jerry McCollum, Seminole County Engineering, and the PD&E letter had been received, funding is imminent, and the right of way is authorized.  Funding still needs to be secured for the design, right of way, and construction phases, but we are now in the funding pipeline.  The Board previously gave authorization to donate right of way for this project.  

d) Israel Technology Trade Mission January 22-29, 2004

President Dale briefed the Board on a request from Rachel Shipley with Trading Wise, Inc., that he join a trade mission with a group of approximately 30-40 people to Israel in January 2004, to talk with ElAl and others of the airport council Israel has about some trade opportunities here.  The cost of the entire trip would be $2,500.00.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, approving the request for the President to travel to Israel in January 22 through 29, 2004, on a trade mission for a cost of $2,500.00.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell objected to the motion.

e) Monitoring frequency report on the Navy Landfill

f) Right of Way Use Permit for Beardall Avenue & Southwest Hangar Development Project 

President Dale requested ratification by the Board for his action taken by letter to Mahmoud Najda, Seminole County, regarding the project.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to ratify action previously taken by President Dale in a letter sent to Mahmoud Najda, Seminole County, regarding donation by the Authority of a 20’ right-of-way, which contained the understanding that when the road project is complete Seminole County would return the right of way to the Airport Authority for use as an internal airport road.

Attachment of letter dated August 2003 to Mahmoud Najda.

Motion passed.

g) President Dale reported on his trip to Las Vegas and encouraged everyone to make use of the new service by TransMeridian to Las Vegas.

Chairman Miller apologized for not introducing and welcoming Seminole County BCC Commissioner Dick VanDerWeide at the beginning of the meeting.

4. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White requested Bryant Garrett brief the Board on monthly financials.

Bryant Garrett briefed the Board on the August financials.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding Passenger Facility Charges.

Discussion continued.

Executive Vice President White advised the Taxiway Bravo Extension East bid opening would be conducted Wednesday, September 3, 2003, at 2:00 p.m., and a special meeting would be called prior to the October regular meeting in order to award the bid in a timely manner.

5. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:

1) Bank of America loan closing

2) Tax Counsel was very beneficial to us in the closing

3) Takvorian Case will go to trial in December

4) Prior resolution the Board approved authorizing the Chairman and Secretary to execute documents

Counsel advised he had to give an opinion letter about the enforceability of the loan documents.  The Executive Vice President was the only person available that he felt comfortable with to attest signatures.  

Counsel requested a motion ratifying execution of the Bank of America loan documents ($3.5 million loan and $1.5 million loan credit) as executed by Chairman Miller and Victor White.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, ratifying execution of the Bank of America loan documents ($3.5 million loan and $1.5 million loan credit) as executed by Chairman Miller and Victor White.

Motion passed.

Counsel advised late last week after the President and Vice President of Administration left, the Department of Motor Vehicles tendered a lease, which he had reviewed.  The DMV is offering a month-to-month lease starting September 1, 2003, with a thirty-day cancellation right on both sides.  The way we are handling the parking issue is that if the Board so desires it can install no parking signs in the right of way.  They have agreed to limit their parking to their paved area (49 parking places).  The position of DMV is that they are not going to stop the Authority from doing whatever we think we need to do regarding parking safety issues along Airport Boulevard.  They are essentially allowing us to do whatever we think we need to do on our road.   They have a responsibility to police the leasehold parking, but they do not have any jurisdiction off their leased premises.  That is where the Authority comes in.  We ended up saying that the DMV would police their property and stay on their property.  The lease does not say anything else.  If the Board wants to enforce a no parking area for safety reasons, DMV is not going to stop us.  The key paragraph in the lease says, “The Lessee shall monitor, assess, supervise and control a safe and efficient parking by Lessee’s customers, business invitees and employees on the premises and in the parking lot adjacent to the premises.”  The lease goes on to say, “Lessor reserves the right to restrict parking by Lessee’s customers, business invitees and employees to areas within the premises leased by Lessee.”  Anything that is not on their leasehold premises, we can do whatever we desire to do.  The practical issue is if there is a problem the President will have to deal with it.   We should be alright as long as we keep on top of it.  

Chairman Miller advised in as much as this lease was received and the President and Vice President of Administration has not had an opportunity to review the documents, he asked if the President had concerns and needed to review the documents.

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised he could live with approval of the lease subject to Counsel and Staff working out the specific language in the document.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the lease with the Department of Motor Vehicles subject to Counsel and Staff developing satisfactory lease language.

Counsel advised this lease is much superior to the lease we currently have.

Motion passed.

6. TBI REPORT

Dave Logan, TBI, reported on the following:

1) Monthly statistics for August

2) Domestic numbers significantly higher than last year

3) International numbers holding their own showing a slight increase

4) Parking

5) Cashier/Attendant for parking

6) Supervisor of Parking hired along with three fulltime cashiers

7) Shuttle fleet to increase

8) Parking Lot C is on schedule for conversion

President Dale advised he would get with Counsel and modify some of the agreements in November.

Discussion by President Dale regarding Larry Verschel, the new public relations consultant.  We had a situation whereby we issued a press release and he issued a press release causing some confusion with the Orlando Business Journal.  We probably need to coordinate a little better.  

Discussion by President Dale regarding the Customs and Border Protection situation.

9) Dave Logan and Greg Dull trip to UK

7. LIAISON REPORTS

Commissioner VanDerWeide advised the President had covered the State Road 46 project.  He further advised the Orlando Sanford International Airport is Seminole County’s number one priority for economic development.

Discussion ensued regarding the good working relationship between Seminole County personnel and Airport staff and appreciation for same.

8. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised it had been a pleasure to once again attend an inaugural flight.  We had the pleasure of having the Airport Director from Toledo as well as the Chairman of their Authority.  They brought in a contingent of press and radio that was smart publicity move.  They did live media broadcasts from here and it all went over very well.  

9. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-32 with Future Health Concepts, Inc. for Building 24, located at 1211 29th Street and Building 418, located at 1211 30th Street
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-32 with Future Health Concepts, Inc. for Building 24, located at 1211 29th Street, and Building 418, located at 1211 30th Street.  The lease consists of 12,973.3 square feet of warehouse space at $3.00 per square foot; 1,417.76 square feet of office space at $3.50 per square foot; 600 square foot lean-to at $540.00 annually; and 29,844 square feet of land at $.15 per square foot. The term is for five (5) years, effective September 1, 2003, with years four and five calculated at a percentage rate increase equal to the CPI percentage increase for years one through three. The annual rent is $48,898.66; the monthly rent is $4,074.89.

B. Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-35 with TransMeridian Airlines, Inc. for Building 302-2B, located at 2927 Carrier Avenue, and Building 502-3, located at 2923 Carrier Avenue [Cargo Centre]
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-35 with TransMeridian Airlines, Inc. for Building 302-2B, located at 2927 Carrier Avenue, and Building 502-3, located at 2923 Carrier Avenue [Cargo Centre].  The lease consists of 3,000 square foot of warehouse space at $6.50 per square foot, and 280 square foot of office space at $13.93 per square foot (utilities included).  The term is for one year, effective September 1, 2003, with one additional 1-year option.  The annual rent is $23,400.00; the monthly rent is $1,950.00.
C. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-17with Seminole County for the Supervisor of Elections Office, located at 1500 Airport Boulevard
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-17 with Seminole County for the Supervisor of Elections Office, located at 1500 Airport Boulevard.  The addendum adds wording to include the use of tax-exempt obligations for construction funding as a factor for consideration in the event of assignment or subletting of lease.

D. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-25with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for a 22,680 square foot office/classroom building, to be constructed by the Authority at the southeast corner of Mellonville Avenue and 28th Street
Staff recommends approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-25 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for a 22,680 square foot Juvenile Center, to be constructed by the Authority at the southeast corner of Mellonville Avenue and 28th Street.  The addendum adds wording to include the use of tax-exempt obligations for construction funding as a factor for consideration in the event of assignment or subletting of lease.

E. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-26 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for a 10,000 square foot office/vehicle and equipment storage building, and a 9,600 square foot pole barn to be constructed by the Authority on the property located immediately south of the Sheriff’s Hangar at 500 Don Knight Lane
Staff recommends approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-26 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for a 10,000 square foot office/vehicle and equipment storage building, and a 9,600 square foot pole barn, to be constructed by the Authority on the property located immediately south of the Sheriff’s Hangar at 500 Don Knight Lane.  The addendum adds wording to include the use of tax-exempt obligations for construction funding as a factor for consideration in the event of assignment or subletting of lease.
F. Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 2000-13 with Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for training land at the corner of 28th Street and Navigator Avenue  
Staff recommends approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 2000-13 with Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for training land at the corner of 28th Street and Navigator Avenue. The addendum extends the term for one year, effective October 1, 2003, under the same terms and conditions.  The lease consists of 21,780 square feet at $.15 per square foot. The annual rent is $3,267.00; the monthly rent is $272.25.
G. Consider approval of Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2003-122 with TransMeridian Airlines

This is the Standard Domestic Terminal Lease format, and is in the "three-party" style, with the parties being the SAA, OSD, and TransMeridian Airlines.  Following are the main terms of the agreement:

1.
Space occupied is 282 square feet of office area in Suite 3117, plus 44.49 square feet of common space in the Domestic Terminal break room.  Total space is 326.49 square feet.

2.
The rental rate is the standard $35 per square foot per year.  Thus, the annual income will be $11,427.15, plus sales tax.

3.
The term of the lease is month-to-month, beginning on July 1, 2003.  There is the standard 30 days notice of termination clause by either party.

4.
As an incentive to the new carrier in our market, rental payments are waived for a period of six (6) months, ending on December 31, 2003.

Staff requested Board ratification of the execution of this agreement, which was signed by all of the parties so that the airline could quickly begin service.
H. Consider approval of Professional Services Agreement with Alcalde & Faye

We have been using the Washington, DC firm of Alcalde & Fay as our federal affairs representative for a couple of years now.  They have done a tremendous job of working with the various federal agencies in helping us through administrative and regulatory matters.  In addition, they have assisted us in obtaining additional federal funding, including direct Congressional appropriations that would have been difficult to get without their support on our behalf.  The key personnel assigned to our account are former Congressman Skip Bafalis and Jim Davenport.  Both are highly regarded in Washington circles, and they are a tremendous asset for us up there.

The existing agreement with Alcalde and Fay expires at the end of September.  We have developed a new contract with them that would be effective on October 1, 2003, and runs until terminated by either party upon 30 days notice.  The fee for their services will remain the same as it is under the current agreement, which is $72,000 annually, plus reasonable expenses.  Any extraordinary expenses must be approved by us prior to them incurring the cost.

We recommend approval of this new agreement, and authorization for execution of the necessary documents.

Attachment
I. Consider approval of airline incentive package
As an inducement to bring new airline service to the Airport, and to help ensure the success of the new flights being offered by the carriers, we have created an incentives package in the amount of $75,000 to promote new airline service at SFB.  These incentives will include advertising, marketing and promotional support, and landing fee waivers, and are included in the current and next fiscal year budgets. TBI will likewise contribute to the incentive program, but on a considerably larger scale financially.  In addition they will offer discounted airline ground and passenger handling charges, as well as fee waivers on terminal space rentals.

Board approval of the incentive packages was recommended.

J. Consider approval of letter of credit in the amount of $89,735.00 from Sanford Irrigation, Inc., in lieu of a Public Construction Bond, for the irrigation and landscaping of the Southwest Basin Retention Pond
Sanford Irrigation, Inc., has requested permission to submit a letter of credit in the amount of $89,735.00 from Colonial Bank in lieu of a public construction bond, as required in bid documents for irrigation/landscaping of the Southwest Basin Retention Pond.

Staff recommends approval of a letter of credit in the amount of $89,735.00 from Colonial Bank, in lieu of a public construction bond for the irrigation/landscaping of the Southwest Basin Retention Pond.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through J.

Discussion by Counsel regarding Item I, airline incentive package, reminding the Board that incentives could not be given to just one airline but would have to be available for all airlines in the same class.  He had spoken with Larry Gouldthorpe and they have a thorough understanding of what would be required for giving incentives.  There could be more incentives down the road.

President Dale advised  we had classified those airlines, and we will make sure that Counsel approves so that we do not get into trouble with incentives.  All airlines in that class would receive the same package.

Motion passed.

10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider acceptance of bids and award of contract for construction of Taxiways Lima, Alpha, Papa to Craggs Construction Company

President Dale advised on August 20, 2003, we opened bids for the construction of Taxiways Lima/Alpha/Papa.  The design engineer for the project (Hoyle, Tanner & Associates) estimated the total cost for all portions of the project to be $2,234,530.04.  We received four (4) bids from qualified contractors, ranging from a low bid of $2,024,472.27 to a high bid of $2,282,159.15.

The low bid was submitted by Craggs Construction Company of Ocala, Florida.  Their bid total was $2,024,472.47 for the base bid and the three (3) alternate bid items.  

Staff completed due diligence and reference check on Craggs, and we have determined that they are highly qualified to perform the work under this project.  They are capable of purchasing all insurance and performance/payments bonds required under our specifications, and we have not discovered any negative information about the firm during our investigation.

The project is being funded primarily by the Florida DOT Transportation Outreach Program (TOP), which has provided us with a 100% grant of $1,500,000.  Since the total construction cost, plus the engineering design fee and inspection/testing costs adds up to approximately $2,310,972.00, we had anticipated using a portion of the Fiscal Year 2004 FAA entitlement funds for the balance in excess of the TOPs-funded part.  This would require us to apply for 90% of $810,972.00 in FAA grant monies.  Our entitlements for next year are expected to be approximately $3.5 million, and we will be using an estimated $2 million for a portion of the other major taxiway construction project that is currently out for bid, Taxiway Bravo East Extension.  We have already received an FAA grant from this fiscal year's entitlement funds for nearly $3 million, but we will not know the exact amount of FAA funds required from the FY 04 entitlements until after we open bids on September 3rd.

Since Congress has not yet passed the FAA funding bill for next fiscal year, it could be several months after October 1st before we receive the FAA grant for this project.  We are requesting that the Board also authorize the use of up to $810,972.00 of SAA reserve funds as a temporary measure until such time as the FAA grant comes in next fiscal year.  The actual amount of reserve funds used could be less depending upon when the FAA grant comes in relative to the project outlays we have incurred by that time.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids received, and authorization to execute the necessary contract documents with Craggs Construction Company, and authorization for the temporary use of SAA reserve funds in conjunction with the TOPs grant to fund the project.  We are requesting that the Board also authorize the use of up to $810,972.00 of SAA reserve funds as a temporary measure until such time as the FAA grant comes in next fiscal year.  The actual amount of reserve funds used could be less depending upon when the FAA grant comes in relative to the project outlays we have incurred by that time.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to accept bids received, award contract to Craggs Construction Company in the amount of $2,024,472.27, authorize execution of contract documents by the Chairman and President, and authorize temporary use of SAA reserve funds in conjunction with the TOPs grant to fund the project in the amount of $810,972.00. 

Discussion continued regarding construction management.

Motion passed.

B. Consider adoption of new logo for the Airport

President Dale showed renderings of a proposed new logo for the Airport advising the new design incorporates the current logo, which we have been using for 8 years, which allows for a smooth transition.  The primary difference is the addition of an “icon”, which gives the logo an added dimension and more flexibility for marketing purposes.  He advised the ICON emphasizes the “S” [Sanford] portion of the airport’s name, and could easily stand alone as an airport identifier.

Staff recommended approval of the proposed new logo, as well as authorization for the President to proceed with using the logo in new signage, marketing, and other appropriate venues.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the recommended logo.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding changing the name of the Airport to Sanford Orlando International Airport before developing a logo.

Discussion by Board Member Williams regarding copyright problems with the new logo.

Discussion regarding the fact that the name change had not been placed on the agenda, and three board members being absent.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Howell, to table the decision on adoption of the logo until the October meeting when discussion of the Airport’s name would also be on the agenda.

Motion passed.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve changing the name to Sanford Orlando International Airport.

Vote was taken by a showing of hands: 

Board Member Robertson  yes

Chairman Miller 
no

Board Member Longstaff
no

Board Member Williams
no

Board Member Gibson 
no

Board Member Howell
no

Motion did not pass.

Discussion continued.

It was agreed that discussion regarding the proposed name change would be placed on the October agenda.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to untable the logo item.

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised there was signage that needed to be ordered that he would like to have the logo on.   

Question called by Board Member Longstaff to approve the recommended logo.

Motion passed.

Board Member Longstaff departed the meeting at 10:15 a.m.

C. Consider approval of landscaping/signage plans for the new Airport entrance at the East Lake Mary Boulevard extension, and authorization of the President to proceed with the bid process
President Dale advised on May 6, 2003, the Authority approved expenditure in the amount of $24,900.00 to CPH Engineers, Inc., for the design of landscaping and signage for the new Airport entrance on the East Lake Mary Boulevard extension.  Landscaping/signage plans had been prepared and were submitted for review and approval and authorization for the President to proceed with the bid process.
Discussion ensued.

Staff recommended approval of landscaping/signage plans prepared by CPH Engineers, Inc., for the new Airport entrance at the East Lake Mary Boulevard as well as authorization for proceeding with the bid process. 

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the landscaping/signage plans prepared by CPH Engineers, Inc., for the new Airport entrance at East Lake Mary Boulevard as well as authorization to proceed with the bid process. 

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Counsel regarding the President’s annual evaluation.

Discussion by Counsel regarding ACI in Tampa.

11. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING TUESDAY, OCTOBER 7, 2003

12. ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E., Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday September 2, 2003, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, September 9, 2003 at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, September 9, 2003, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 17, 2003, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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